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Windsor, North Carolina 
September 8, 2020 

REGULAR MEETING 
 
 

The Bertie County Board of Commissioners met for a regularly scheduled meeting today inside 
the Commissioners Room, 106 Dundee Street, Windsor, NC.  
 
Due to the COVID-19 pandemic, this meeting was hosted partially in person, and partially via 
Zoom (conference call). The following members were present or absent: 

 
 

Present: Ronald “Ron” Wesson, District I  
Greg Atkins, District II  

  Tammy A. Lee, District III  
John Trent, District IV  
Ernestine (Byrd) Bazemore, District V (Zoom) 
 

      
Absent: None 
 

             
 
Staff Present:  County Manager Juan Vaughan, II. 
  County Attorney Lloyd Smith 

     Finance Director William Roberson  
  Economic Development Director Steve Biggs 
     

 
 
                       Staff Present (Zoom):  Clerk to the Board Sarah Tinkham 
                Council on Aging Director Venita Thompson 
      
      
      

   
 

Cal Bryant of the Roanoke-Chowan News Herald was present from the media via Zoom. 
 
 

CALL TO ORDER 
 
Chair Wesson called the meeting to order. 
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INVOCATION & PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 
 
Commissioner Bazemore gave the Invocation and led the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
 

PUBLIC COMMENTS 
 
Chair Wesson asked the Clerk if any public comments had been received for tonight’s meeting, 
as well as to announce the methods the Board is currently using to receive public comments due 
to COVID-19. 
 
The Clerk to the Board, Sarah Tinkham, summarized a public comment received by a Leann 
Lowers who is currently residing on Thompson Street in Windsor.  Her concern pertained to a 
hurricane buyout program. 
 
After a brief discussion, the Clerk was instructed to forward the comment to the Town of 
Windsor as the property in question is included Windsor’s ETJ.   
 
Chair Wesson also noted that an additional public comments session would be held at the end of 
tonight’s meeting. 

 
REPORTS AND APPOINTMENTS 

 
Introduction: Caroline Stephenson of Cultivator Bookmobile – children’s book initiative, 

and recent Bertie event 
 

Caroline Stephenson of the Cultivator Bookmobile presented via Zoom where she introduced the 
Board to her non-profit.  The Bookmobile provides free access to children’s books to those in 
Bertie, Northampton, and Hertford County.  Periodically, Ms. Stephenson’s organization hosts 
community events including a recent absentee ballot and CENSUS response event in Roxobel.   
 
The Board thanked Ms. Stephenson for her report. 
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Tropical Storm Isaias/Morning Road Tornado Recovery Updates by Emergency Services 
Director, Mitch Cooper 

 
Mr. Cooper reported that 41 families are still currently displaced due to Hurricane Isaias and the 
Morning Road tornado.   
 
Seven (7) additional campers are being set up this week, and state assistance has been secured to 
help with those expenses. 
 
Nineteen families were not eligible for a camper, and are seeking other arrangements for long 
term housing.  
 
The County has sent a declaration request to FEMA for emergency response and clean up in the 
amount of $161,000.  
 
It was noted that the task of case management must be passed off to the Department of Social 
Services, or another specialized entity.  Over the last month, Bertie County Emergency Services 
has been not only responding to normal emergency calls, but to needs of storm victims.   
 
There was also a brief discussion about the available mental health resources for these displaced 
families.  Mr. Cooper reported that counseling services are strongly needed, and that some of the 
most seriously affected need both in person and phone counseling options. 
 
The County is also seeking home rehabilitation options, and The Samaritan’s Purse has 
committed to housing rehabilitation options in Bertie County. 
 
Vice Chair Lee noted that all of the faith-based organizations working to respond to the 
aftermath of the storm are in “desperate need of volunteers.”   
 
Economic Development Director, Steve Biggs, came forward to provide a brief update about 
Southern Disaster Recovery’s efforts to remove construction and demolition debris.  This type of 
debris service was completed earlier today. 
 
Also, the NCDOT is expected to begin vegetative debris clean up tomorrow, Wednesday, 
September 9, 2020.  Citizens are encouraged to move all vegetative debris to the state’s right of 
way for the best results. 
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There was a brief discussion about other debris removal concerns. 
 
Mr. Biggs urged all citizens traveling through the area to please reduce their speed while workers 
are in the area completing cleanup efforts.   
 
Chair Wesson also took this opportunity to discuss an update about the Bertie County Morning 
Road Tornado Relief Fund.  As of this afternoon, the fund contains $95,000. 
 
There was a discussion about how the remainder of the funds should be used after the first two 
(2) distributions of funding had been completed in the last couple of weeks. 
 
$12,000 is currently being set aside for the lot rental fees per camper.  Chair Wesson solicited 
other suggestions from the Board for best use of these donations as they are received by the 
County. 
 
Chair Wesson reiterated that this fund was designed to assist those most affected by this disaster 
for food, temporary housing, and personal assistance needs. 
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Fire Study Review, Envirosafe 
 

 
Gregory Grayson of NC Fire Chief Consulting discussed the recent fire study completed for 
Bertie County and all of its municipal fire departments.   
 
He presented various strategies and suggestions on how to strengthen the fire system, as well as 
ensure its longevity.  
 
After an extensive review, the Board commended the County’s fire departments for their 
participation, as well Mr. Grayson for his commitment to this project.   
 
The Board agreed that more time to review and process was needed before any further action 
could be taken.   
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 

BOARD APPOINTMENTS 
 

CPTA Board 
 

Commissioner Trent made a MOTION to reappoint Lewis C. Hoggard, III to the CPTA Board.  
Commissioner Atkins SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously.   

 
 
 

VCOM Board 
 

Commissioner Trent made a MOTION to appoint Jon Powell to the Vidant Bertie/Chowan 
Director’s Council. Vice Chair Lee SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED 
unanimously.   
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Rivers East WDB 
 
Commissioner Trent made a MOTION to reappoint Ronald Roberson to the Rivers East 
Workforce Development Board. Vice Chair Lee SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION 
PASSED unanimously.   
 
Chair Wesson encouraged all citizens to consider each of the available Board vacancies as all are 
welcome to apply for appointment to any of the Boards. 

 
 
 
 
 

CONSENT AGENDA 
 
 

Approve Minutes for Regular Meeting 7-13-20 
 

Approve Minutes for Closed Session 7-13-20 
 

Approve Minutes for Emergency Meeting 7-23-20 
 

Approve Minutes for Work Session 8-10-20 
 

Approve Minutes for Closed Session 8-10-20 
 

 
Commissioner Trent made a MOTION to approve Consent Items #1-5.  Vice Chair Lee    
SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously.   
 

 
Register of Deeds Fees Report – July and August 2020 

 
 
Vice Chair Lee made a MOTION to approve both the July and August 2020 Register of Deeds 
report.  Commissioner Trent SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously.   
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Budget Amendments 
 

Vice Chair Lee made a MOTION to approve the Budget Amendment presented in tonight’s 
agenda packet. Commissioner Trent SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED 
unanimously.   
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Approve 2021 Commissioners meeting schedule + 2021 local/state holiday schedule as 
previously discussed on August 10th and July 13th 

 
Vice Chair Lee inquired about the lack of community locations on the 2021 Commissioners 
meeting schedule.  Per a brief discussion, community meeting locations could be determined at a 
later date depending on the COVID-19 pandemic.    
 
There was consensus for the County to move forward with advertising the Commissioners 
meeting schedule, as well as the 2021 local/state holiday schedule provided in tonight’s agenda 
packet.   
 
The schedules are below: 
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2019-2020 settlement statements, and the 2020-2021 Charge of the Tax Levy 
 

After a brief discussion, Commissioner Trent made a MOTION to approve the 2019-2020 
settlement statements, and charge the Tax Assessor to levy the 2020-2021 tax rate.  
Commissioner Atkins SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously.   

 
 
 

Tax Release Journal 
 

Vice Chair Lee made a MOTION to approve the Tax Release Journal included in tonight’s 
agenda packet.  Commissioner Trent SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED 
unanimously.   
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DISCUSSION AGENDA 
 

Invoice for Disaster Recovery Coordinator, Mid-East Commission 
 

Chair Wesson expressed his thoughts about this invoice which included a strong 
recommendation to the Board to settle this matter by providing payment for this outstanding 
invoice. 
 
He noted that to his knowledge, the other counties that participated in this program received 
presentation from Mid-East about the initiative.  Each respective county has also paid their 
balance for these services. 
 
Chair Wesson briefly summarized the timeline of events including conversations that were 
conducted with the previous County Manager, Scott Sauer.  Chair Wesson noted that 
correspondence has been received from the Mid-East Commission about services rendered, and 
that the County has also discussed their concerns with the initial agreement to the project. 
 
Emergency Services Director, Mitch Cooper, noted that he did not receive the amount of 
attention to his Emergency Operations Plan that he anticipated.   
 
He was grateful for the partnership with the university, but he would prefer the university 
actually complete an update to the plan, and post it online on behalf of the County.  This would 
only be applicable, however, if they were qualified to do this. This was his original expectation. 
 
Finance Officer, William Roberson, inquired why the Mid-East Commission did not come 
forward to present this initiative at a Board meeting.  As an alternative suggestion, he noted the 
Board could always contact the Mid-East Commissioner, and express our needs on again.  If they 
are able to meet those needs, and present us with an update Emergency Operations Plan, the 
Board at that time could further consider paying the $10,000 service fee. 
 
Commissioner Lee noted her concern with the lack of presentation and follow up by the Mid-
East Commission. 
 
Chair Wesson replied that the former County Manager would have received follow up, and 
reportedly no reply was received. 
 
Mr. Cooper noted that he had met with the instructor, and was not made aware of any charge for 
her services.  That the services were being covered by a grant. 
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Commissioner Lee made a MOTION that the County decline paying the $10,000 invoice 
submitted by the Mid-East Commission.  Commissioner Trent SECONDED the motion.  The 
MOTION PASSED unanimously.   

 
Chair Wesson emphasized that if any resiliency funding was received from the grant, Bertie 
County would not be apart of that disbursement.   

 
 

2020 Fall/Winter Surplus Property Auction – overall logistics, Legal support, and 
resolutions for real and personal property 

 
 
Commissioner Trent made a MOTION for the Board to declare the enclosed items of real and 
personal property as surplus to be sold at public auction on Saturday, November 14, 2020 by 
electronic means per the recommendation of the County Manager.  Commissioner Atkins 
SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously.   
 
Commissioner Trent made a MOTION that the Board allow the County Attorney and County 
Administration to move forward with the completion of the two (2) needed resolutions, as well 
as the required advertising to remain in compliance with NC General Statutes. Vice Chair Lee 
SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously.   
 
The real and personal property declared surplus are as follows: 
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Alternative suggestions for the 2020 Employee Appreciation Luncheon, yearly Service 
Awards 

 
The Board came to a consensus that the traditional luncheon was not a possibility, so alternative 
suggestions were needed. 
 
County Manager Vaughan gave the floor to the Clerk to the Board, Sarah Tinkham.  She 
discussed some alternative suggestions for an employee appreciation event that would meet 
COVID-19 standards.  These options included a food truck meal in conjunction with the 
afternoon off for staff.   
 
Facebook spotlights on employees and video presentations were also suggested to honor Service 
Year milestones. 
 
Commissioner Lee suggested that the Board host staff at their December meeting to recognize 
them for their achievements as well. 
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Census update by County CENSUS Liaison, Traci White, Planning & Inspections Director 
 
Planning & Inspections Director, Traci White, was unable to attend tonight’s presentation, but 
she would submit a written report to the Board tomorrow via email. 

 
 
 

Commissioners’ Reports (E) 
 
 

Commissioner Trent 
 
Commissioner Trent spoke about COVID-19 cases at Bertie Correctional, as well as Bertie-
Martin Regional Jail. 
 

Commissioner Bazemore 
 
Commissioner Bazemore asked if additional audio apparatus could be used during meetings so 
that the Board comes through loud and clear over Zoom.  She also suggested the County place an 
ad in the newspaper thanking all of those who have donated to the Bertie County Morning Road 
Tornado Relief Fund. 
 

Vice Chair Lee 
 
Vice Chair Lee noted that construction on the new Tri-County Airport Terminal is about four (4) 
weeks behind.  All furniture and pricing have been completed, and she noted that sponsorships 
for this initiative are available. 

 
Commissioner Atkins 

 
Commissioner Atkins gave no remarks at this time. 
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Chair Wesson 
 
Chair Wesson took this opportunity to thank County staff, and all involved in storm recovery 
efforts.  He also noted that new legislation had been enacted for public schools in six (6) 
counties, including Bertie, that can assist with delivering meals to students throughout the 
County.  He also noted that the SECU teacher housing initiative is gaining speed again with help 
from Bertie’s state representatives. Lastly, he discussed forthcoming donations from large 
employers in the area for the Relief Fund.   

 
 
 
 

County Manager’s Reports (F) 
 

County Manager Vaughan noted that the joint Cooperative Extension and Library facility 
opening has been delayed due to COVID-19.   
 
He noted that Robin Payne, TGOW Project Consultant, was searching for new grants for the 
TGOW project. 
 
He also noted that he attended a virtual meeting with the Mid-East Commission where the 
former Bertie County NC Works Center was mentioned.  He noted he would follow up about an 
alternative location to open the Center once again.  Chair Wesson noted that the Bertie-MCC 
Campus has offered to possibly house the Center on part time basis. 
 
Early voting begins October 15th and end October 31st.   
 
A joint meeting will be held with Martin and Chowan County on September 29th at 7:00 PM at 
the Cashie Convention Center. 
 
He also thanked the Board for allowing offices to close early on Friday so staff could have extra 
time off over the holiday weekend. 
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County Attorney’s Reports (G) 
 
County Attorney Smith gave no remarks at this time. 

 
 
 

Public Comments Continued 
 
Since no additional public comments had been received, this public comment section was closed. 
 
 

 
 

CLOSED SESSION 
 
Vice Chair Lee made a MOTION to go into Closed Session pursuant to N.C.G.S. § 143-
318.11(a)(6) to consider the qualifications, competence, performance, character, fitness, 
conditions of employment, or conditions of initial employment of an individual public officer or 
employee or prospective public officer or employee; or to hear or investigate a complaint, 
charge, or grievance by or against an individual public officer or employee.  
Commissioner Trent SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously after the 
roll call vote.  
 
Vice Chair Lee made a MOTION to return to Open Session.  Commissioner Trent SECONDED 
the motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously.   
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OPEN SESSION 
 
Chair Wesson noted to the public members back from the Zoom Waiting Room that no action 
was needed, and that a motion was being accepted to adjourn. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

ADJOURN 
 
Vice Chair Lee made a MOTION to ADJOURN the meeting at approximately 9:00 PM.  
Commissioner Trent SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously.   
 


